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Rules 400.7001 through 400.7049.  Department policies are found in the Department of 
Human Services State Emergency Relief Manual (ERM).   
 
Additionally, on July 30, 2012, Claimant applied for SER assistance with his outstanding 
gas and electrical bills.  The Department testified that it sent Claimant an August 8, 
2012 SER Decision Notice, denying the application on the basis that Claimant's group’s 
income exceeded the income limit for SER assistance for energy and utility services.   
 
Heat and electrical services are energy services.  See ERM 301 (May 1, 2012), p 1.  
For a group to be eligible for energy services, the combined monthly net income that is 
received or expected to be received by all group members in the 30-day countable 
income period cannot exceed the standard for SER energy/LIHEAP services for the 
number of group members.  ERM 208 (October 1, 2008), p 1; ERM 301, p 3.  For 
Claimant’s group size of two (consisting of Claimant and his wife), the applicable 
income limit is $2496.  ERM 208, p 4.  If the income exceeds the limit, the request must 
be denied.  ERM 208, p 1.   
 
Net RSDI income and pension and retirement benefits are considered in the calculation 
of a client’s income for SER eligibility purposes.  ERM 206 (October 1, 2011), p 1.  Net 
unearned income is determined by deducting any mandatory withholding taxes, court-
ordered child support, health insurance payments, and Medicare premiums that will not 
be reimbursed, from the gross benefits.   
 
In this case, the Department testified that Claimant’s group’s monthly income consisted 
of Claimant’s monthly Retirement, Survivors and Disability Insurance (RSDI) benefits of 
$221, Claimant’s monthly pension of $2688.60 and Claimant’s wife’s monthly pension of 
$1063.93.  Because Claimant verified that his group received benefits in the amounts 
indicated, the amounts considered appear to be the net unearned income.  Because the 
sum of Claimant’s group’s net income is more than $1000 over the SER energy/LIHEAP 
income limit of $2496, the Department acted in accordance with Department policy 
when it denied Claimant’s SER application for heat and gas services.   
 
Based on the above Findings of Fact and Conclusions of Law, and for reasons stated 
on the record, the Administrative Law Judge concludes that the Department  

 properly denied   improperly denied  
Claimant’s SER application for assistance with energy and utility services. 
 

DECISION AND ORDER 
 

The Administrative Law Judge, based upon the above Findings of Fact and Conclusions 
of Law, and for reasons stated on the record, finds that the Department  

 did act properly.    did not act properly. 
 
 
 
 






